CITY OF DERBY

BOARD OF EDUCATION

REGULAR MEETING

MINUTES – APRIL 12, 2007

Meeting called to order 
Pledge of Allegiance

Roll Call Renee Luneau, Ralph Cocco, Sheila Parizo, Kim Kreiger, Brian Nentwick – Student Representative, Dr. Robinson
Martin Hubbard arrived 7:34 p.m. Brad Tobin arrived at 7:41 p.m.
Absent: Leo DiSorbo, Beth Collette
Additions, deletions, corrections to agenda Dr. Robinson added items to the agenda under New Business, High School Awards Presentation, Honors Banquet. Under Personnel,  Hire: Jennifer Pacelli – computer teacher at Bradley to start in September, Resignation: Laurel Vicidomino- physical education teacher – DHS, Termination: Adolf Campbell – in-school suspension monitor – DHS. Deletions to the agenda: request for tuition student and prom committee request for funding. Motion pending for quorum to arrive.
Quorum present:
Motion to adopt the agenda as amended by Sheila Parizo with a second by Kim Kreiger, all in favor, motion passes.
Approval of minutes. Sheila Parizo has some corrections: The meeting was called to order at 7:05 p.m. The roll call omitted Dr. Robinson and Brian Nentwick. Under approval of minutes: Sheila and Kim Kreiger abstained because they were absent. On page two, under occupancy sensors; it should say Board approval is required for the Superintendent to enter into this agreement On the last page, the motion for Athletic Director Memo of Understanding: Motion by Kathy Ducharme should say: ”to send  this agenda item….”. Finally, on the motion to transfer $8,393.00, it should read to balance the high school enterprise account. Motion to accept the minutes as corrected by Sheila Parizo from Renee Luneau with a second by Kim Kreiger, all in favor, motion passes. 
Public Portion There was a question from the public as to why the prom committee request was deleted. Dr. Robinson stated it was already discussed and settled as to what they are going to do. 
Delegations to be heard

Communications

Derby Education Secretaries Associations Local 1303-294 of Council 4 AFSCME AFL-CIO contract ratification. Donna Johnson, Staff Representative sent a letter to Dr. Robinson congratulating and thanking her for the cooperative work towards settling the contract negotiations.

Senator Joseph J. Crisco, Jr’s letter regarding Youth Services Bureau A letter from the Senator to Senator Harp in Hartford requests that the Appropriations Committee add $14,000.00 to the State Department of Education budget to establish the Youth Services Bureau in the City of Derby. He states that Derby has followed the required steps: an advisory board and a commitment of matching funds from the Mayor, Department of Police and the schools.
Dr. Robinson explained that they have formed a delinquency prevention group who meet regularly with the youth officer, the school administrators, teachers, parents etc. The money is to hire a youth services employee who will do proactive activities for the kids. We will also set up a juvenile review board along with the youth services person will bring things forward and do the home visits. 
Letter of recognition to Sonia Raquel for her National Certification as a School Psychologist from Francis Gallo and Wendy Gaynor. The letter is to Dr. Robinson to congratulate Sonia. Her knowledge and hard work have made a huge difference in the lives of many special needs children.
Kim Kreiger had two additional pieces of communication to read into the record.

The first is a letter from the wrestlers and coaches to Dr. Robinson and the Board for the approval and purchase of a new wrestling mat.
The next letter is from Ron Melnick to the Board for his experience working with the Board, Administrators and teachers which was wonderful. 

Sub Committee Reports

Administrative Report Renee Luneau went over the minutes from the Administrative Sub Committee. (copy of minutes on file in the Town Clerk office). The items listed in the minutes were: Athletic Director Agreement, Fall Coaches, Coaches Statute, League Status Update, Kindergarten survey and Garofalo tuition student. Sheila Parizo questioned if the Coaches Statute and the League Status Update needs to be brought before the Board of Education for a motion. This will be added to New Business tonight.
Business Report Kim Kreiger went over the minutes from the Business Sub Committee. (copy of minutes on file in the Town Clerk office). Agenda items were Budget update, DHS accounts and Shared Finance Director. 
Community Relations Report Sheila Parizo went over the minutes from the Community Relations Sub Committee. (copy of minutes on file in the Town Clerk office). The agenda items were Acceptance of tuition student, website update, calendar update and end of year activities. Mr. Hubbard added input regarding the scholarships, the BOE have talked many times with Dr. Robinson about breaking tradition. The ceremony should be to recognize all graduating students. The scholarships tend to deter from that. There will be an individual ceremony for the scholarship recipients. 
Consent Agenda Motion to accept the Consent Agenda with the additions and deletions as presented by Sheila Parizo and a second by Renee Luneau, all in favor, motion passes.
Student Representative Report Brian Nentwick addressed the Board about being approached by students and parents regarding the outcome of the awards and scholarships presentations. Brian presented a possible solution for the process. Rather than list all the awards individually, we could announce the names alphabetically through the list of students who are receiving awards. Some students receive more than one award, this way it would be shorter and more efficient. Name the student with all of the awards and so on. 
I have heard Warsaw Park is the current venue for the Honors Banquet and I think that is a great idea and everyone I have talked to thinks it needs to be done better.  
Superintendent of Schools Update
Dr. Robinson spoke of the budget presentation of the Board of Taxation. The focus is on the educational programs. We need to educate kids for the 21st century. We talked about our initiatives that we have and hope to have. Also talked about the excess costs. The City pays 60% of the amount of that budget. 40% comes by the way of ECS dollars. If the Governor’s budget passes, we are slated to get additional 600,000 dollars, 400,000.00 for next year. The Chair was very interested in our school improvement plan. There was a question about new personnel. We have too few teachers. It is very hard to schedule. We are trying to increase teachers. The two custodial positions would probably not cost a lot of money. There will be a workshop and would like to have some Board members present. 
Dr. Meg Boice spoke to the Board about the data teams in each of the schools. As part of the school improvement plan, there are several structures in place to help us reach our goals. We have professional learning communities and data teams. The teams consist of the principal and 3-5 teachers, counselors and staff members of the school. The teams at Bradley and the MS are in year two. The teams at Irving and HS are in year one. They focus on an issue at the school. They collect student achievement data, attendance data, discipline data to help them answer a certain question posed. Every year in Connecticut there is a Data Team conference. It is very large, attended by people all over the state. Doug Reeves is a nationally known person who works in this area. Schools are asked to send their data results to the conference for display. Irving School looked at reading improvement; the MS looked at the effect of the student on academic review program, Bradley looked at all day kindergarten, and the HS looked at Junior Honors classes. Doug will pick out the ones that he feels is exemplarily. Doug recognized Bradley School as one of the few he considered exemplarily. A principal from a MS in Hartford mentioned how impressed he was with our Derby MS data wall and helped him get a grasp on an issue with his school. The data wall was then explained to the Board.

Next, Dr. Robinson stated they will be hiring for staff positions. They have filled the math position. The concern is how this budget will impact how these positions are filled. We need Spanish and Italian positions. Kim asked Dr. Robinson if there is a plan in place to fill positions at the MS. Dr. Robinson they are trying to work it out. We are looking at using empty classrooms. The portables are not a possibility this year. Mr. Hubbard asked about the use of the additional ECS monies. Dr. Robinson stated it is tied directly to education. If it is not, the City will be fined double the amount of the money. 
New Business 
Middle School, Grade 8 – Kelly Foley, Class trip to United Nations Building and the Museum of Natural History, New York City.
Middle School, Grade 8 – Fulton/Jockers, Class trip to the play “The Color Purple” in New York City.

Motion to accept the field trips as proposed by Kim Kreiger with a second by Renee Luneau, all in favor, motion passes.
Kindergarten class survey -  Dr. Robinson presented a letter from George Coleman of the State Department of Education. The results for kindergarten class survey by district shows what the Derby kids will be coming in with. The percentage of children in the following categories are as follows: All/Most Language Skills @54%, Some Language Skills @30%, and No Language Skills @15%. This is from each one of our kindergarten classes. Only two classes are full day. Derby really needs full day kindergarten.  We are doing a community conversation in Derby which is a grant we received. On April 25th we will have a community conversation we have been planning. We have facilitators, if anyone would like to come, if you have neighbors who are business owners, we would like to invite them. We will be discussing childcare, pre-school experiences in Derby with some critical questions we will be putting together in small groups. 
Public Act Concerning Termination of Coaches – This is a fairly new act that was passed in 2004. It talks about the actions that need to be taken if anyone has performed in a coach’s position for three or more years and they will not be employed any longer. They need to be informed of that decision within 90 days of the completion of that sport’s season. There is also an appeals process. It sites there will be no hearing if the reason is for moral misconduct, insubordination or violation of the rules of the Board of Ed. 
Last day of instruction Dr. Robinson proposed with only three snow days used and an extra day on the calendar, she would like to move the last day from the 19th to the 21st of June. We only needed to make up two days. Motion to put forth the last day of instruction as June 21st as amended by Dr. Robinson as long as there are no other days off by Sheila Parizo, with a second by Mr. Tobin, all in favor, motion passes.
Graduation date The High School is requesting the Board approve a graduation date of June 20th. Motion to approve the graduation date by Renee Luneau, with a second by Mr. Tobin, all in favor, motion passes.
Honors Banquet – Sheila Parizo made a motion for The Honors Banquet, the National Honor Society and the Spanish Honor Society Induction/Ceremonies will be combined into one evening, with National Honor Society induction first, the Spanish Honor Society second and then the Honors Banquet. Invitations will be issued with a strict RSVP date. All tickets will be numbered, pre-paid. No tickets will be sold at the door. There will not be a 50/50 raffle. Second by Kim Kreiger, all in favor, motion passes. 

High School Awards Presentation – Sheila Parizo said this has been discussed for many months. It was suggested that the scholarship awards not be presented at the graduation for several reasons. One it would shorten the program and second, while it is wonderful to celebrate the successes of some of the students, graduation is a celebration for all of the students. Also, students are not aware of the award until that evening leaving many students wondering if they will be a recipient and watching their disappointment is disconcerting for several people. Motion by Sheila Parizo: an evening ceremony will be scheduled for families to attend and students to receive their scholarship awards on June 8th at the High School with a reception after. That following Monday an in-school assembly will be held for the entire student body to present the awards to the graduates to set an example for the underclassmen to see what they could shoot for. Finally, all recipients will be noted in the graduation program with the award(s) they have received listed. Mention will be made of this during the ceremony. Mr. Hubbard made an amendment to the motion. We had also discussed in the Community Relations Sub Committee the determination in how these students are chosen for certain awards. We need to give Dr. Robinson and Dr. Boice the ability to form a team for selecting such scholarships. Sheila Parizo accepts the amendment. Second by Kim Kreiger, all in favor, motion passes. 
Old Business
Derby High School Improvement Plan Mr. Novia, principal of DHS presented his improvement plan and his team. We are trying to change the way the kids, teachers and the administrators think. Failure is not an option. This is a difficult concept to conquer. There are three initiatives. The gathering of data, professional learning and the pyramid of intervention. One type of data is past assessments. Each classroom is an island. One way to break that down is to build bridges, and allowing teachers to collaborate. 
Approval of CIAC Plan - Motion for the approval of the co-op between Derby High School football and Emmett O’Brien students on one team to be known as “Derby Raiders/EOB” by Mr. Tobin, second by Kim Kreiger, all in favor, motion passes. 
Memorandum of Agreement for DHS Athletic Director and Asst Athletic Director – Motion to approve the memorandum of agreement by Renee Luneau, second by Brad Tobin, all in favor, motion passes. 
Executive Session
Negotiations

Personnel

 Motion to move into Executive Session and invite Dr. Robinson, by 

Brad Tobin with a second by Sheila Parizo at 9:20 p.m., all in favor, motion passes.
Motion to come out of Executive Session at 10:42 p.m. by Sheila Parizo, second by Kim Kreiger, all in favor, motion passes.

Motion to adjourn meeting by Sheila. Parizo, second by Brad Tobin, all in favor, motion passes.
